York University Faculty of Graduate Studies 
Council Meeting
Minutes

Thursday, May 7, 2020
3:00 p.m.
Via Zoom
Present:	A. Akyol, N. Aminnejad, M. Annisette, S. Bay-Cheng, D. Bazely (Vice-Chair), M. Becker, E. Chakkour, B. Cothran, N. Couto, S. Cunningham, R. da Silva Gorman, N. Davila, S. Gabriele, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, L. Goldring, G. Grau, J. Hadlaw, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Hepburn, S. Iacobelli, A. Josse, L. Kamenitz, G. Kernerman, T. Kirchner, G. Klar, A. Kosavic, M. Laurentius, S. Lawrence, M.C. Leps, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan, S. Martin, R. McLaren, W. Moir, V. Muccilli, S. Pisana, Y. Ramoul, P. Rezai, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), T. Shanahan, D. Soennecken, A. Sparling, A. Stebbins, A.M. Tarc (Chair), J. Tavares, J. Trevett, A. Tucker, K. Valihora, F. Warsame, S. Warwick, Y. Weima, P. Wood, M. Zryd, D. Zwick
Guests:	C. Murray, E. Mykhalovskiy, A. Rusetski
Regrets:	K.M. Hassan, J. Krikorian, C. Sandilands
This second meeting of Faculty Council conducted over Zoom software presented difficulties for some potential participants.  Several connected via Zoom’s phone access feature.
1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc welcomed councillors to the meeting.
She read this Indigenous acknowledgment:
“York University respectfully acknowledges our presence on the traditional territory of Indigenous Nations including the Wendat, Haudenosaunee (Iroquois), and Anishinaabe, and that this territory is the subject of the Dish With One Spoon Covenant and Wampum between the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Three Fires Confederacy (the Ojibwe, Odawa, and Pottawatomie), and allied nations to peaceably share and care for the resources in and around the Great Lakes.  As a result of the Toronto Purchase, the protection and management of the land is now shared with the present generation of inhabitants of Toronto and, as Métis Elder Duke Redbird reminds us, ‘remembering always that we never own the land but rather borrow its use from our children.’”
The Chair noted that she was grateful to be able to engage and think and keep moving and appreciated that Council continued meeting although online.  She noted that government support in general seemed to be robust.  She noted with encouragement that implementation of the provincial government’s Strategic Mandate Agreements had been halted.  With respect to the uncertainty about the University’s Fall curriculum delivery she asked for patience, noting that the University’s leadership was trying to get information out as quickly as possible.  The Chair implored faculty members to reach out to their graduate students as many continue working while caring for children, for parents and for others.
2.  Faculty of Graduate Studies' Faculty Teaching Awards (announcement)
Professor Michaela Hynie, Graduate Programs in Development Studies, Environmental Studies, Kinesiology & Health Science and Psychology; and,
Professor Mike Zryd, Graduate Programs in Communication & Culture, Film and Humanities
Unfortunately, Professor Hynie was unable to connect via Zoom.
Dean Tom Loebel announced the results of the Faculty Teaching Awards, expressing that a more official presentation would be made when possible, accompanied by more details about the excellent recipients.  He looked forward e looked forwto watching them “bask and blush” while he enumerates their compassion and engagement.
3.  Minutes of Previous Meeting (April 9, 2020)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
4.  Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
5.  Changes in Admissions Requirements
Approved April 8, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Graduate Program in Accounting (.pdf)
Graduate Diploma in Intermediate Accounting (.pdf)
Associate Dean and Dean-Designate for the Schulich School of Business Detlev Zwick introduced this item for approval on behalf of Graduate Program Director Marcia Annisette.  Prior flexibility to allow for the consideration of students with three-year undergraduate degrees, such as those from Europe and from some Commonwealth countries, has resulted in a “deluge” of lesser qualified applicants, while there had not been any of the applicants for whom the flexibility had been instituted.  A much heavier administrative load resulted, with no tangible benefit.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes in admissions requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Accounting and the Graduate Diploma in Intermediate Accounting (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
6.  Changes to Faculty Regulations
Approved April 8, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Changes to English Language Proficiency regulations (.docx)
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir introduced this item to Council.  The proposal updates the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ admission requirements for English language proficiency with external changes to the Cambridge Assessment English and Cambridge Proficiency English’s revised grading levels.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes to English Language Proficiency regulations (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
7. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Dean Tom Loebel addressed Council.  The University had not yet announced the mode of delivery for the Fall but it was reasonably expected that at least some of the curriculum would be delivered online.  Dean Loebel recommended that instructors take up the support available for the delivery of curriculum.  Fall enrolment windows have been delayed.  The Dean discussed ways in which the University might open.  The provincial government has asked universities to relate their plans.  Graduate program directors were asked to detail how restrictions impacted offerings and students’ progress.  Dean Loebel praised graduate program directors for advocating on behalf of their students.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies advocated for extensions where needed.  He spoke about the needs of international students and available support.  The Faculty has contributed $100,000 to the University fund.  The Lassonde family has provided $150,000 in support.  International students will get priority for summer teaching assistantships but there will likely be insufficient opportunities.  The Dean had been hoping to make an announcement today, but information is not yet available.
Dean Loebel announced that MITACS is offering 110 $6,000 awards for graduate students to work on research projects.  The projects must commence prior to August 31, 2020.  Dean Loebel discussed leaves of absence, which will be granted automatically for the summer if sought by graduate students, and are being administered at no cost to the students.
Vice-Chair Dawn Bazely asked if the Faculty had any guidance for incoming international students.  Dean Loebel replied that it was not yet known when travel restrictions, which now preclude entry to international students, would change.  He informed Council about graduate program directors’ reports on challenges to progress and completion from which the Faculty could conceivably plan.  Patricia Wood, Director of the Graduate Program in Geography, asked about travel to field sites, which is currently prohibited.  Dean Loebel replied that no one will know until public health officials lift the ban or announce the relevant timeline, similar to lab access.  Councillor Michael Laurentius asked the Dean to expand on the extension framework.  The Dean answered that he hoped to have information within a few days.  Sonia Lawrence, Director of the Graduate Program in Law asked about scholarships.  Dean Loebel said that the governing body for fellowships had not yet provided information about any possible changes.  Associate Dean Mark Hayward stated that there may be extended start dates but again no changes had been confirmed.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies will announce such information as it becomes available.  Robert McLaren, Graduate Program Director, Chemistry, asked if summer leaves could be quickly reversed if a return to campus is announced for July or August.  Dean Loebel confirmed that the University would accommodate such a return.
8. Motion from GSA President
Graduate Students’ Association President Fardosa Warsame proposed the following motion, which was distributed a few days prior to this meeting, with the Chair’s agreement.  She read the motion to Council:
“WHEREAS the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has created an unprecedented and rapidly evolving public health crisis that has significant social and economic consequences for graduate students across Canada. 
“WHEREAS graduate students in every department and program at York University have been affected by the current public health crisis. As a result, graduate students are experiencing disruptions to their program of study and research activities. 
“WHEREAS graduate students in every department and program at York University are no longer able to access most university services, including office spaces, facilities, classrooms, libraries, and most laboratories. 
“WHEREAS graduate students at York University are faced with fieldwork disruptions and delays in writing and receiving feedback from supervisors and committees. 
“WHEREAS the mental health and wellbeing of graduate students at York University is compromised due to pressures to meet academic and research deadlines, while working from home, taking care of children, elderly parents and extended family. 

"BIRT the Faculty of Graduate Studies supports the call to recommend automatic program extensions for all graduate students enrolled in Masters and Ph.D. programs, including a full year of guaranteed funding that is equal to the baseline funding that all graduate students received in the 2019-2020 academic year."
The motion was duly seconded, and discussion followed.
Dean Loebel clarified that graduate student leaves taken at this time would not be counted against an allowed maximum.  Leaves are recommended where students are not able to make progress towards their degrees, but the Dean stressed that some progress is preferable.  GSA President Warsame stated that leaves are not an option for many, including international students and students with teaching assistantships.
It was noted by some councillors that the Canadian governments pandemic emergency funds were not available to many graduate students.  Ms Warsame stressed that graduate students may be in vastly different and complex situations.  Councillor Michael Laurentius spoke in favour of the motion, noting that the proposal received wide support among students.  Councillor Adrien Sparling was also in favour of the motion.  Dean Loebel repeated that COVID-related leaves would have no bearing on prior or future leaves.  Associate Dean Susan Warwick stated that Summer 2020 leaves were being approved automatically.  If the pandemic persists, Fall 2020 leaves will be considered similarly.
Councillors debated the motion, and how appropriate it is at Faculty Council.  Patricia Wood, Director of the Graduate Program in Geography, asked how the University would have funds for across the board extensions for graduate students.  The province is extremely unlikely to increase funding.  She stated that she appreciated the discussion.
Ms Warsame stated that the motion requests one full academic year.  It is not known what will happen in the Fall and Winter terms which could be similarly disrupted by a lack of resources.  She noted that academic progress will be impeded by a lack of resources, and there will likely be corresponding issues.
Mike Zryd, Director of the Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies, also stated his appreciation for this discussion.  He noted that everyone is in favour of helping students most in need, but for this motion to be successful it would need to be less broad and less expensive.    He was worried that the motion would undermine work being done to address students’ needs.

Luin Goldring, Director of the Graduate Program in Sociology, stated that the motion is hortative, symbolic and supportive and does not necessarily express an expectation that it would be fully met.  Gerald Kernerman, Director of the Graduate Program in Political Science, stated that he struggled with the form of the motion.  He spoke in favour of justice and a clear plan to realistically support graduate students.  Councillor Yolanda Weima spoke in favour of the collective response instead, on behalf of all affected students.
Graduate Students’ Association President Fardosa Warsame declined an amendment to the motion.  After she restated the motion, it was put to a vote.  
The motion, "BIRT the Faculty of Graduate Studies supports the call to recommend automatic program extensions for all graduate students enrolled in Masters and Ph.D. programs, including a full year of guaranteed funding that is equal to the baseline funding that all graduate students received in the 2019-2020 academic year,” was NOT APPROVED.
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc thanked students for bringing the motion forward and encouraged further consultation among colleagues.
Dean Loebel underscored that the minutes of the meeting and the positive intentions will go forward to Senate.  He also stressed the importance of this debate.  The Dean stressed that the Faculty advocates for the interests of all graduate students.  The motion may not have carried but that does not stop the Faculty from doing its work.  The Chair agreed stating that Grad Studies will continue to be an advocate going forward.
8. Curriculum Changes
Approved March 12, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee’s Academic Affairs Subcommittee, and received for information by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on April 8, 2020
Councillors were invited to view documents by contacting M. Michael Schiff, Coordinator, Faculty Governance.  The curriculum item was received for information.
* * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Graduate Program in Humanities
New Course Proposal
Humanities 6255 3.0:  “Reading the Anthropocene:  Excavations in the Humanities and Social Sciences”/Same as Social & Political Thought 6722 3.0
9. Senate Synopsis
Summary of Senate meeting via zoom April 23, 2020 (.pdf/URL)
The Senate synopsis was received for information.
10.  Other Business
Councillor Lois Kamenitz asked if there were further updates about Fall curriculum and modes of delivery.  Dean Tom Loebel reiterated that there were many contingencies on which such a decision would be based.  Governments will decide on travel and public gathering restrictions.  There may also be considerations based on further waves or spikes in the prevalence of the coronavirus.  He spoke about students’ choices to attend if the University does open, and about accommodation issues.  He stressed that everyone should first consider online delivery, and again invited instructors to utilize University resources over the summer in order to improve the curriculum.  
11.  Adjournment
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc thanked councillors for staying until the end of the meeting.  She encouraged everyone to stay home, be careful, wash their masks, and wait.
The meeting adjourned at 5:16 p.m.




